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TOWN OF RYE – BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Monday, March 23, 2020 

6:30 p.m. – Rye Town Hall 
 
 
 
Attending the meeting through Zoom:  Chair Phil Winslow, Vice-Chair Keriann Roman and 

Selectman Bill Epperson 

 

Staff Present for Meeting at Town Hall:  Town Administrator Becky Bergeron, Police Chief 

Kevin Walsh, Recreation Director Lee Arthur and Public Works Director Dennis McCarthy 

 

 

6:30 p.m. 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

II. NON-PUBLIC SESSION (1) per RSA 91-A:3, II (c) Reputation 

             (2) per RSA 91-A:3, II (a) Personnel 

 

At 6:47 p.m., Keriann Roman made a motion to go into Non-Public Session per RSA 91-

A:3, II (c) Reputation. Seconded by Bill Epperson. Roll Call: Winslow – Yes, Roman – Yes, 

Epperson – Yes. 

 

At 7:00 p.m., Keriann Roman made a motion to come out of Non-Public Session. Seconded 

by Bill Epperson. Roll Call: Winslow – Yes, Roman – Yes, Epperson – Yes. 

 

 

At 7:01 p.m., Keriann Roman made a motion to go into Non-Public Session per RSA 91-

A:3, II (a) Personnel. Seconded by Bill Epperson. Roll Call: Winslow – Yes, Roman – Yes, 

Epperson – Yes.  

 

At 7:16 p.m., Keriann Roman made a motion to come out of Non-Public Session. Seconded 

by Bill Epperson. Roll Call: Winslow – Yes, Roman – Yes, Epperson – Yes.  

 

 

7:00 p.m. RECONVENE PUBLIC MEETING 

 

III. CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Chair Winslow called the meeting to order through video conferencing at 7:25 p.m. and led the 

Pledge of Allegiance.   

 

 

IV. ANNOUNCEMENTS 
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• Chair Winslow noted a change in the posted agenda to address ‘Discussion Item A’ right 

after Public Comment. 

 

 

V. PUBLIC COMMENT – The public is strongly encouraged to stay home.  You can 

either watch the Live Stream or participate in Zoom.  The ZOOM ID is 490-867-9230.  

Public Comment will still be limited to 5 minutes per person. 

 

Steven Borne, 431 Wallis Road, noted there were about 32 people who are watching the 

meeting on Zoom.  This shows that a lot of people are watching the meetings on Live Stream or 

they are in attendance to talk about access to the beaches.  The Rye Civic League has received 

texts and emails from people who want to be sure they will still be able to walk on the beach.  In 

regards to Mr. Joyce’s point about appointing alternates and new members to commissions, this 

got him thinking that it may be a time for a process change for better communication and 

organization of which positions are open and creating more visibility going into this next year. 

Larry Rocha, 39 Perkins Road, wondered if any thought has been given to the number of Air 

BnB’s and rentals that the Town has and whether there will be any restrictions.  He has seen 

several places overloaded with people. 

 

Referring to the question of whether or not the beaches will stay open, Brian Reaney, 691 

Brackett Road, asked if it could be made clear what is actually being debated; such as, what a 

timeline would be and what it would actually look like.   

 

Chair Winslow noted that public comments will be introduced into the subject matter going 

forward where appropriate.  The beaches will be discussed right after ‘Public Comment’. 

 

Bob Glowacky, 22 Pine Street, introduced himself as a new resident in town.  He runs the 

public access and government TV channels in Exeter, N.H.  He offered his services and expertise 

in filming town meetings and improving video communication for Rye.  He will send Town 

Administrator Bergeron his contact information.   

 

Coleen Penacho, 1182 Ocean Blvd., pointed out that she lives on the beach and walks it every 

day.  There were more people on the beach this past weekend then what there normally would be 

this time of year.  Even though there were a lot of people, she felt that they were respectful of 

one another’s distance and groups together seemed to be family groups.  She feels the beach is a 

good place for people to go when there is nowhere else to go and is one of the few respites left.  

She thinks it is important to not restrict the beach.  Also, she wonders what it means to “close the 

beaches” for someone who lives on the beach and owns up to the highwater mark, as this is 

someone’s back yard.   

 

Ed Mallen and Cynthia Godin, 1170 Ocean Blvd., live on the beach as well and share the 

previous sentiments.  They were walking the beach this past weekend and it was quite evident 

people were avoiding contact while they were walking along.  The benefit of people getting out 

and behaving properly with what the regimen is, is better than not. 
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Debra Page, 10 Jenness Ave., agreed with the previous two speakers.  She walks on the beach 

regularly.  It is a big enough space for people to be respectful of the six-foot separation.  If 

people are not allowed to walk on the beach, they will walk on the small side streets and will 

probably be closer than six-feet apart.  This would be forcing people into smaller spaces.  At this 

time of isolation, being able to be at the beach is very medicinal and healthy for all.  People 

should be able to continue to go to the beaches during this time of quarantine.   

 

Dania Seiglie, 633 Central Road, echoed the same sentiments as the previous comments 

regarding the beach.  She and her husband spend a lot of time walking their dogs on the beach in 

the evening.  She agrees that this past weekend there were many more folks who were 

participating; however, everyone was very respectful and gave more than the six-feet that is 

required.  Additionally, the parking situation could be addressed as well.  There were many more 

out-of-state license plates and more surfers over the weekend.  As the weather continues to 

improve, this is a consideration that could be discussed further.  Her second point is that ideas 

have been presented regarding speeding concerns and crosswalks along certain areas of Central 

Road.  She would like to suggest a follow up session at a future meeting.   

Todd Cronin, 546 Washington Road, agreed with all the comments about beach access.  On 

Saturday, when he and his family drove past public beach areas, there were definitely more 

people.  He likes to hear that those who live along the beach feel like people were social 

distancing.  If the beaches are taken away, people are going to find other places to go in order to 

get out.  The Rye Forest is not a place where people can social distance because the trails are 

narrow.  These will be the type of spots that people will be looking to go.  He pointed out that 

Recreation is closing down their fields.  Keeping things so people have the ability to get out, in 

small units and families, is so important for everyone’s health and well-being. 

 

Ben Bancroft, 336 Sagamore Road, stated it is a good point that if the beaches are closed 

people will be driven to areas where they won’t be able to be spread out.  As long as the beaches 

are being used responsibly, he would like to see the beaches remain open. 

 

Tricia Alexandra, 211 Central Road, commented that she agrees with all the previous 

comments about the beach.  If the Town does away with peoples’ ability to go to this beach, they 

will go to other beaches and to Rye’s lovely conservation areas, which are very difficult to walk 

six-feet apart on.  She asked that the beaches not be closed. 

 

Lisa Bourne McCaslin, 3 Spruce Ave., stated she lives very close to the beach and has been 

able to get out on breaks while working from home.  She has found that people have been very 

respectful in terms of spacing.  This is the off season, so right now, having a crowded beach is 

not such a concern.  As it gets into the summer, that might be a different story.  She is strongly 

opposed to closing the beaches right now, while there is no problem going on and people are 

being respectful.  She would like to see the Town keep its access to the beaches open to 

everyone, as long as possible.   

 

Mr. Rocha agreed with everyone who has spoken; however, feels it is wise to start thinking about 

how this is going to be handled approaching the summer.  At hightide, some of the beaches do 

not have much beach available.  It is wise to start thinking about it now, in the event this moves 

forward into the summer. 
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Mr. Mallen commented that signage has worked very well in Rye, as it relates to the care of dogs 

and other issues related to the beach.  He thinks people would be very observant of signs.  In 

speaking about the tide issue, it is pretty acute in the difference between a high, medium and low 

tide versus the space for people to spread out.  He suggested that the select board consider a 

restriction of walking only with no congregating or sitting on the beaches.  The idea would be to 

keep people moving. 

 

Scott Marion, 71 Washington Road, stated he is in favor of people practicing safe distancing 

on the beaches and keeping them open.  He likes the idea for walking; however, what defines a 

congregation would be a challenge.  He is curious about what would be the plan for water access.  

When it does get warmer for boat launching, kayaking and surfing, would this be off limits if the 

beaches were closed?  He noted that he has just come from an emergency school board meeting.  

Because so many children are gathering at the school playgrounds and not practicing safe 

distancing, the School Board has made a decision to close the fields based on the advice of Chief 

Walsh.   

No further comments from the public were heard. 

 

Chair Winslow asked Chief Walsh for an update on COVID-19 (aka Corona Virus). 

 

Police Chief Kevin Walsh stated that with the leadership of Becky Bergeron, Dennis McCarthy, 

Chief Cotreau and Andrew Richmond, they have been able to put together a really good team 

and have partnered up with the schools and other service providers in town.  Meetings are being 

held once a week at the Public Safety Building.  Dr. Snow will also be present at those meetings 

to give some input.  He and Chief Cotreau have been participating in conference calls with 

Homeland Security in order to stay current with the information that is coming from the State, as 

well as the Federal Government.  Homeland Security has done an excellent job with resources 

that are available (gloves and N-95 masks), where the shortages are and how others can be 

helped throughout the State.  Chief Cotreau has been leading the direction of supplies and 

making sure the departments have enough as things move along.   

 

Chief Walsh continued that each individual police department has shared a plan, which started 

about three weeks ago.  The Police Department has reached out to North Hampton, Greenland 

and New Castle, as they are the towns that Rye works closely with.  The Chiefs of those towns 

have been sharing information with Chief Walsh.  They have come up with a written plan for 

officers on things that they should be looking for and asking in order to be sure they are staying 

healthy.   

 

Chief Walsh noted that Recreation Director Lee Arthur, Alan Gould and Senior Serve have been 

doing a great job of making calls to the elderly to check in on them.  The feedback is that the 

residents appreciate the Town calling and asking if they need anything because it makes them 

feel safe. 

 

Fire Chief Mark Cotreau stated the focus is on protecting the work force.  When folks come in 

to work, they are doing a self-assessment which includes taking their temperature.  If they do not 

pass that self-assessment, they would be sent home sick.  He noted that no one has had to be 
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turned away yet but it is an important model.  The Fire Department works 24-hour shifts so the 

assessments are done again at 6:00 a.m.  There has been an overall greater importance on 

sanitation of the station and equipment.  If a suspected COVID-19 patient is transported by the 

department, a final sanitation of the back of the ambulance is needed and it has to be left for one 

to three hours.  It is fortunate that the Town has the second ambulance so it can be staffed for 

that period of time.  He continued that non-emergency activities have been altered based on what 

can be done with social distancing and what cannot; such as, car seat installations and fire 

prevention activities.  It is also important for the residents to know that if they call for a medical 

emergency, they will be met by an EMT with a mask on and they may be asked to put a mask on 

themselves.   

 

He noted that he and Chief Walsh have conference calls daily with State officials to be kept up to 

date on information and best practices.  The departments are receiving education and 

reinforcement of best practices.  EMS Coordinator, Lieutenant MacGlashing, has spent a lot of 

time in making sure the staff is at the cutting edge of what is being recommended by the State, 

CDC and Fire Chief Associations. 

Chair Winslow asked how many EMT’s and firefighters the station has. 

 

Chief Cotreau noted the Department is down one firefighter at this time and they are looking to 

fill that spot as soon as possible.  Right now, the Department has nine career staff and about 

eleven call personnel with some being EMT’s, advanced EMT’s and firefighters.  The focus is to 

maintain a healthy core.  He noted that the State has a waiver so the Department can go to a 

model with one paramedic with a firefighter driving the ambulance, if needed.  As far as 

protective equipment, the Department is in good shape, with the exception of gowns, but the 

gowns are sufficient for the near future.  The Department has substantial orders under way with 

some being delivered in the next week or two.   

 

Town Administrator Becky Bergeron noted at this time the town offices are closed to the 

public.  The Transfer Station is not accepting bulky items that would require a hand-to-hand cash 

transaction with the public.  Aquarion Water has reached out to let the Town know that their 

building is closed to the public.  They have eliminated all non-essential customer service 

activities.  Their system is functioning normally and there is no impact on water quality, safety or 

service reliability, at this time.   

 

A. Request from Chief Kevin Walsh to Close Beaches and Public Gathering Areas 

Taken out of posted agenda order from ‘Discussion Items’. 

 

Chief Walsh stated he is making this request because this is considered a medical emergency.  

He would not go to the Board with something as extreme as this, unless he felt it was absolutely 

necessary.  Amongst the concerns of COVID-19 is community transmission.  New York City has 

the third greatest infection rate in the world.  Of course, New York City is much larger than Rye; 

however, to have a city in the United States rated as third in the world is very concerning.  

Currently, there are four identified risk factors for infections.  On March 15th, the Federal 

Government asked for schools and businesses to close and for people to stay at home for 14 

days.  A lot of that has not been going on and seems to be because of venues that have the ability 

to be open for people to go.  As the weather temperatures continue to rise, people will be heading 
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to coastal communities like Rye for day trips and the Town’s population will increase.  This was 

evident this past weekend.  The Town of York, Maine saw the same situation and are closing 

their beaches indefinitely, as of today.  Those day trippers will now be coming to Rye because of 

the close proximity.   

 

Chief Walsh stated New Hampshire is now showing COVID-19 cases based on community 

transmission, which is the why he is asking the select board to close the beaches.  Someone 

travelling from another town in New Hampshire or from another State, can stop at a gas station, 

a local restaurant drive-up, grocery store and along the corridor of Route 1A in Rye.  This is how 

community transmission can happen.  Governor Sununu and health officials from the Federal 

Government have asked people to stay home for 14 days and this is not happening.  Folks 

coming to Rye to visit the beach are going to the grocery stores, gas stations and other stores and 

community transmission is going on. 

 

Chief Walsh continued that he heard from the staff at Odiorne State Park that they were 

overwhelmed with people and dogs at the beach.  The bathhouses that are closed for the winter 

were being used by people.  This is really showing a lack of respect for the State of New 

Hampshire, their employee’s, the Town of Rye and its residents.  Again, this is not meeting what 

the Federal Government is asking people to do.  Rye is a great place to visit and creates a lot of 

traffic.  Even if the beaches are closed and people drive up and down Ocean Boulevard, there 

will still be community transmission because they will be stopping at the stores and vendors.  

One of the biggest concerns is that health service facilities, doctors and nurses are so 

overwhelmed they cannot keep up with the people who are being infected.  When people visit 

the Town, community transmission happens and then they leave.  The Town’s and other essential 

workers are taking the risk from people who are coming from other areas.  He understands that 

people are nervous and scared and that people feel like the beaches give them an opportunity to 

get out, calm down and enjoy the fresh air; however, if the beaches remain open people are going 

to come.  Someone who should be at home because they may have been in contact with someone 

with COVID-19, are going to just go to the beach anyways.  He can see that because of the path 

this is taking, the Town is going to be told what has to be done, which is what he is hoping to 

avoid. He does not think the federal or state government should have to tell everyone to shelter 

down but that is what New York City is looking at.  People do not see the significance of this 

situation. 

 

Chief Walsh stated he talked to the Director of State Parks Phil Bryce.  One of the things he 

brought to Mr. Bryce’s attention is how this brings concerns of community transmission.  He 

asked Director Bryce if there was a possibility to close the state parks for the next seven days, 

until the Federal Government can determine what the next steps will be.  Director Bryce has 

agreed to get back to him about closing the state beaches.  Chief Walsh continued that he is 

asking the select board to vote to close the town beaches, if the state beaches close.  He agrees 

that in order for this to be effective, Rye, New Castle, Hampton and Seabrook all need to be 

doing the same thing.  He pointed out that this does not mean the state parks are definitely 

closing, at this time.  This is a request he made to them.  He believes that in seven days, the end 

of the fourteen days, the health experts are going to have some answers on the best direction; 

however, there must be an end to the community transmissions.  He wants to be sure that when 

the peak comes that New Hampshire, specifically Rye, is well below that part.  He would like the 
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board to vote that if the state parks close, the Town will follow suit.  He noted that in the past, if 

there have been storms and the state beaches have closed due to safety reasons, the Town has 

followed suit.  He noted that the Police Department has a management plan in place for closure 

of the beaches.  To get voluntary compliance and to get the public to listen to common sense 

from health officials, 14 days has been requested to get this crisis under control and seven more 

days of doing this would be the responsible thing to do to prevent community transmission. 

 

Chair Winslow stated that he spoke with the chairs of the select boards in North Hampton and 

Hampton.  Their beaches are all state beaches.  They in effect will have their beaches closed, 

once the state beaches close.  If the state beaches close, that will mean Odiorne, Wallis Sands, 

and Jenness Beach. That will leave two beaches, which would be Sawyer’s and Foss Beach, open 

to the public.  If all the people who want to visit a beach are on those two beaches, there would 

be no way possible to practice social distancing.   

 

Vice-Chair Roman stated she supports what Chief Walsh is saying.  If the State closes the state 

beaches, the Town will need to close their beaches.  Also, the select board needs to be supporting 

the Town’s frontline people and employees who are still working.  The Police Chief and Health 

Officer are telling the select board this needs to be done.  The Selectmen need to protect Rye and 

this is a chance to stop community spread.  Also, Rye has an elderly population, more so than 

other communities.  She thinks they need to support the folks who are being paid to make these 

recommendations because this is their expertise.  She continued that she is disappointed with 

Seacoast Online and the way they reported this.  It was important to get the word out so people 

could come to the meeting virtually to speak their minds.  However, she felt it was geared a little 

unfairly to the Town and the Chief.  These are unprecedented times and everyone should be 

supporting each other to work through this.  She hopes this changes going forward and everyone 

starts working together.  She is in support of what the Chief is proposing because it can always 

be undone.  If the State closes their beaches, the Town should close theirs.  She commented that 

she struggled with this decision.  She has two young children and walks the beaches; however, 

this has to be done.  The Surgeon General of the United States said that he wants America to 

understand it is going to get bad and everyone needs to stay home.  It is not forever.  The Town 

needs to see how this is going to go and then reevaluate.  If the State is going to do it, the Town 

does not really have a choice because everyone will crowd onto the town’s beaches.  There will 

be no control over this and the officers should not be sent into that to break it up.  She reiterated 

that she supports the Chief’s proposal that if the state beaches close, the Town closes its beaches 

and reevaluates the situation. 

 

Selectman Epperson stated this is a tough situation everyone is in.  He has the upmost respect for 

Chief Walsh and the entire emergency management team.  He agrees that people are pretty 

respectful of their space.  There is also a case to be made that having people outside in the 

sunshine and the open air is significantly different than having them in a closed off turret 

somewhere.  He continued the issue is the state beaches and if they are going to be closed.  If the 

state beaches are in fact going to be closed then the Town does not have any choice; however, he 

has not heard that is the case.  Right now, he is in favor of leaving the beaches open until there is 

some definitive opinion from the State.  He suggested putting signs at the beach that say “please 

be respectful of transmission possibilities and maintain your space”.  Unless the State takes some 

draconian measures to close the state beaches and parks, he thinks Rye should leave theirs open. 
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Chair Winslow stated that public health is a primary issue, along with the health of the first 

responders, EMT’s, Paramedics, fire and police.  If the Town was to have one person in the 

Police Department test positive for this virus, half or possibly all of the Department would have 

to be closed and that would pose a significant risk to the Town of Rye.  Equally critical, if the 

Town’s Paramedics and EMT’s are called to the beach to assist someone and are exposed to the 

virus, the Town could be faced with losing those people.  The Selectmen’s responsibility is to the 

residents of Rye and to provide, police, fire and medical protection.  The Selectmen do not want 

to bias those things. He agrees one hundred percent that if the State closes down, Rye should 

definitely close its beaches.  He thinks that what they could do in the interim is to have signage, 

or have the State provide signage, that addresses people being separated by the required six-feet.   

 

Chief Walsh noted that the State has put up some signs that address social distancing and best 

health practices.   

 

Speaking to Chief Walsh, Selectman Epperson asked if there has been any indication from 

medical experts that there is a difference between people being congregated in a building versus 

being in the open air and sunshine. 

 

Chief Walsh stated that he thinks being outside is healthier; however, the 14 days that the 

Federal Government has asked that people hunker down, is their opportunity to get a number as 

to how many people are infected and to prevent others from being infected.  He does not think 

that anyone has a grasp on how contagious this really is.   

 

Selectman Epperson asked if there is any indication that the parks will be shut down. 

 

Chief Walsh replied there was no guarantee given.  He noted that at the beginning of the 

conversation the beaches were going to remain open, as the Governor wanted them open for all 

the reasons given by Rye residents.  At the end of the conversation, Director Bryce understood 

the concerns and was going to relay them back to the parks’ commissioner. 

 

Vice-Chair Roman stated that Dr. Snow, Rye’s Health Officer, and the Surgeon General are 

saying “stay home”.  They are not saying to go out, walk around and go for walks on the beach.  

They are telling people to stay home and these are people that have specialty in this area.  She 

commented that if the State does this, Rye does not have much of a choice.  If things calm down 

and the State reopens, then the Town can reopen.  This is not a permanent situation.  She sees the 

Selectmen reevaluating this, along with the Chief and the State, probably once a week because 

things are going to change.  She cannot live with not following what the State does and 

contributing to community spread. 

 

Selectman Epperson pointed out that if the State closes their beaches, Rye is going to have no 

choice because people do not understand what is state beach versus town beach.   

 

Chair Winslow stated that he thinks there is a consensus that if the State does close the beach, the 

select board will support that and close the Town’s beaches.  He asked Chief Walsh how the 

beaches would be controlled, if this does happen. 
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Chief Walsh explained the Department is working on a management plan.  They are looking at 

the current town ordinances with regards to parking.  There are areas where it is legal to park and 

others areas where it is not.  Ticketing in the no parking areas will commence immediately and 

be strictly enforced.  There will be an officer assigned to that section of town and seasonal 

employees will be started early.  The animal control officer will also be bumped up on his hours 

to help with managing the situation.  He continued that if the parking within the state parks is 

closed, that will manage it within itself.  If there is no parking, more than likely the population is 

going to reduce.  If the beaches are closed, he honestly believes that with public education and 

awareness, ninety-five percent of people are not going to come.   

 

No further comments were head from the select board. 

 

 

Keriann Roman moved that if the State closes the state beaches in Rye, the Town, working 

with the State, immediately closes the rest of the beaches in Rye with a plan put in place by 

Chief Walsh and the select board supporting the State’s decision and to develop a plan to 

communicate this to the public, along with encouraging the State to do the same.  Seconded 

by Bill Epperson. 

 

Selectman Epperson stated this is the worst decision the select board would ever have to make.  

He is not saying it is the wrong decision but the worst decision.  The beaches are a place of 

catharsis and is a place people go with their families.  The last thing he wanted was to have the 

beaches closed.  On the other hand, if the State closes their beaches, Rye does not have a choice. 

 

Speaking to Chief Walsh, Chair Winslow asked if there was a way to stop people from parking 

on Ocean Boulevard. 

 

Chief Walsh replied this would have to come from the State.  Depending on what happens in the 

future, if it comes to a hard close, the Governor is going to make the call and it will be strictly 

enforced.   

 

Selectman Epperson asked if it is possible to bring the digital sign to the beach asking for people 

to respect social distancing, if the State does not close their beaches.   

 

Chief Walsh replied this could be done.  He pointed out that is has been used recently to give 

residents information about Town Hall closure and how people can take do their town business.   

 

Selectman Epperson asked if there will be a decision from the State within the next 24 to 48 

hours. 

 

Chief Walsh noted that he will contact Director Bryce but he is not sure that the decision will be 

to close the beaches, as the Governor would like to keep them open at this time. 

 

Chair Winslow called for a vote to the motion on the table. 

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 
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All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

Speaking to Chief Walsh, Vice-Chair Roman asked him about the status of the forest and 

conservation land. 

 

Chief Walsh stated that in looking at the difference between the beaches versus conservation and 

forest, the risk factor does exist but the population in this area has been really low.  The beaches 

have more people because they are coming from out-of-state and other parts of New Hampshire.  

The community spread is happening at the beach and all roads leading into Rye.  The Town 

Forest is not drawing-in that kind of a population number. 

 

Vice-Chair Roman asked if they could put signs up at the entrances to these places reminding 

people about social distancing. 

 

It was agreed that signs should be posted. 

 

VI. CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – (to be discussed at the meeting only if pulled off the 

consent agenda by one the three Selectmen.) 

 

A. Investment Policy – Town Treasurer Jane Ireland has made the required yearly 

review of the Town’s Investment Policy and finds that no modifications are necessary.   

 

B. Joint Loss Committee – request to accept and expend funds received in the amount of 

$500 from HealthTrust, LLC 

 

C. Letter rec’d from Rye Public Library Board of Trustees re: Property line between 

the Library and Parsonage 

 

D. Email rec’d from Shawn Joyce re: 2019 Ordinances 35 &36 

 

E. Appointment: Recycling Education Committee – 1 Year Term 

1. Pamela Helfrich: Requests appointments as a member, email rec’d 02/27/2020 

2. Recommendation letter rec’d 03/07/2020 from John Provencher, Chair 

 

F. RFP Results for Carpet Replacement for Rye Recreation 

 

G. RFP Results for Turf Management for Rye Recreation 

 

H. RFP Results for Pavement Markings for the Public Works Department 

 

I. RFP Results for Street Sweeping for the Public Works Department 

 

J. RFP Results for Crack Sealing for the Public Works Department  

 

Items C, F, and G were removed from the Consent Agenda for discussion. 
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Motion by Phil Winslow to approve Consent Agenda Items A, B, D, E, H, I and J as 

presented.  Seconded by Keriann Roman.   

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

• Letter rec’d from Rye Public Library Board of Trustees re: Property line between the 

Library and Parsonage 

 

Chair Winslow asked that a letter be sent to the Library Trustees to let them know it is the select 

board’s intention to work with Dan Philbrick on the property lines.  The select board cannot 

make any guarantees but will include the Trustees thinking in this process.  He asked Vice-Chair 

Roman if she is open to having a Library Trustee work with her and Mr. Philbrick during this 

process. 

Vice-Chair Roman suggested that she and the Town Administrator meet with Mr. Philbrick to 

see what his thoughts are for the lot line.  She could bring that information back to the select 

board at a meeting where the Library Trustees could be present, along with Mr. Philbrick if need 

be.  She would like to first understand what the Library wants and then what Mr. Philbrick wants 

to see how the gap can be bridged.  She noted that she is also fine if the select board thinks that 

someone from the Library should be present at the first meeting with Mr. Philbrick. 

 

Chair Winslow commented that he will leave it up to her and Town Administrator Bergeron on 

how this will be approached.  He thinks meeting first with Mr. Philbrick to discuss issues might 

be best before meeting with the Library. 

 

It was agreed that Vice-Chair Roman and Town Administrator Bergeron will first meet with Mr. 

Philbrick then meet with the Library at a Selectmen’s work session. 

 

• RFP Results for Carpet Replacement for Rye Recreation 

 

Vice-Chair Roman noted that the insurance states the Town is only an additional insured if 

required by written contract.  She wants to be sure that there is something in writing for the 

Town to be covered. 

 

Lee Arthur, Recreation Director, explained a contract will be supplied once this is approved.  

If not, she will be sure to require one. 

 

Motion by Keriann Roman to approve ‘Consent Agenda Item F’.  Seconded by Bill 

Epperson.   

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

• RFP Results for Turf Management for Rye Recreation 

 

Referring to the Elwyn Park insurance, Vice-Chair Roman noted that the Town needs to be 

added as an additional insured. 
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Ms. Arthur will follow up. 

 

Motion by Keriann Roman to approve ‘Consent Agenda Item G’ with Rye being added as 

an additional insured.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.   

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

VII. DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 

B. Request from Chief Kevin Walsh to Close Beaches and Public Gathering Areas 

Discussed earlier in meeting.  Please see minutes above. 

 

 

C. Crosswalk for BG’s Boathouse 

 

Chair Winslow stated this is something that they may want to put on hold, due to everything that 

is happening right now.  He asked Chief Walsh his thoughts. 

 

Police Chief noted that BG’s Boathouse has a parking lot across the street, which has been there 

for years.  Normally, the employees use this parking lot and the customers park on the restaurant 

lot.   

 

Public Works Director Dennis McCarthy noted this is a state road and would not be allowed 

without a traffic control light at that location. 

 

Town Administrator Becky Bergeron agreed to follow up with the owners of BG’s Boathouse 

and refer them to the State. 

 

Selectman Epperson commented that if there was ever an area that needed a crosswalk, it is in 

this location.  In the summertime at night, it is very busy and someone is going to get killed.  He 

would like the select board to encourage the State of New Hampshire to do this. 

 

Chair Winslow asked Town Administrator Bergeron to let the owners of BG’s know that the 

select board would support them in their application to the State. 

 

D. Transfer Station Permit Process Operating Guideline re: Issuance of Specialty 

Permits/Exceptions 

 

DPW Director Dennis McCarthy noted that the specialty permit has been added to the permitting 

process, which will allow the Selectmen to issue a permit on a case by case basis based upon the 

person’s specific circumstance.  A permit will be issued based upon the decision and limitations 

set by the select board.   

 

The Selectmen agreed this was a good solution. 
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Motion by Keriann Roman to approve the Rye Public Works Standard Operating 

Guideline #33 Transfer Station Permit Process.  Seconded by Bill Epperson. 

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

Selectman Epperson noted that there will need to be a process to provide people with the right 

information to bring to the select board for the special permit.   

 

Chair Winslow stated that the person would make a request to the Selectmen’s Administrator and 

it would be put on the agenda for the select board to address at a meeting. 

 

The Selectmen agreed. 

 

 

E. Policy Changes 

 

Town Administrator Becky Bergeron explained the changes to the Personnel Policy to be 

consistent with the CBA’s that were negotiated and voted on at the March Town Meeting. 

 

Chair Winslow explained the policy takes what was negotiated with the unions and offers it to 

the non-union employees of the Town, along with the benefit of the salary increase. 

 

Motion by Keriann Roman to approve the changes as stated by the Town Administrator to 

Appendix C Town of Rye Current Insurance Benefits and to the Policy Directive Health 

Insurance Opt-Out Option.  Seconded by Bill Epperson. 

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

 

VIII. CORRESPONDENCE 

 

A. Email rec’d from Joanne Hardin re: Cell Tower on 68 Port Way Concerns 

 

B. Letter rec’d from Robert Gemmett re: Cell Tower on Port Way 

 

In regards to the letters received about the cell tower on Port Way, Selectman Epperson stated 

this has been going on for well over a year.  Part of the suspicion is that 120 Brackett Road is 

still on the table.  He explained it would have gone away after the last ZBA meeting but the 

meeting was postponed.  The legal details have been covered and this is the least obtrusive thing 

the Town could possibly do.  Right now, the tower is 126ft and there was talk about going to 

150ft so there would not have to be another tower.  However, the Planning Board motion was 

presented and approved at 126ft.   

 

Chair Winslow clarified that the application for 120 Brackett Road will be withdrawn upon the 

approval of the application for Port Way.   
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Selectman Epperson confirmed. 

 

C. Letter rec’d from Rye PTA requesting approval for a Town of Rye Bike 

Rodeo/Parade hosted by the Rye PTA, Rye Fire, Rye Police and the Safe Routes 

to School Program to be held on Sunday, June 7, 2020, 1:00-4:00 p.m. 

 

There was discussion about whether this should be tabled because of the COVID-19 situation. 

 

It was agreed to approve the request based upon review of the COVID-19 situation by the Police 

Chief and Selectmen at their first meeting in May.  This will give the Rye PTA the opportunity 

to move forward with planning. 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to approve the PTA request for a Town of Rye Bike Rodeo/Parade 

to be held on June 7th with the caveat the Selectmen reserve the right to review at the first 

meeting in the month of May.  Seconded by Bill Epperson. 

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

• Shawn Joyce email to the Selectmen (email was received after deadline for the agenda) 

 

Chair Winslow noted an email was received just before the meeting from Shawn Joyce and it did 

not make the deadline for the agenda.  The email can be reviewed at the next meeting. 

 

Vice-Chair Roman stated the email discusses how members are appointed to the committees and 

how other folks who are interested can participate.  Mr. Joyce expressed his concerns on the 

process. 

 

 

IX. APPOINTMENTS: BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS 

 

A. Conservation Commission – 3 Year Term 04/01/2020 – 03/31/2023 

1. Francis (Mike) Garvan – reappointment as a member, letter rec’d 12/26/2019 

2. Heather Reed – reappointment as a member, letter rec’d 03/11/2019 

3. Danna Truslow – reappointment as an alternate, letter rec’d 03/15/2020 

4. Recommendation letter rec’d 03/19/2020 from Suzanne McFarland, Chair 

 

Vice-Chair Roman stated the Conservation Commission has done a wonderful job.  She thought 

that when there was discussion about appointments previously that it was agreed that word about 

the open position would be put out so other folks who are interested in being on these 

committees would have the opportunity.  The open positions were to be listed on the website and 

on social media.  Some folks probably do not know how to get on to a committee or what the 

timeframe for signing up would be.  She would like people to be given the chance to at least 

submit a letter of interest. 
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Town Administrator Bergeron stated that if a member is reapplying for a seat, she is not sure that 

the position is being advertised as an open position on the website or social media.  She noted 

that all members are listed under the committee on the website with their term expiration dates.   

 

Vice-Chair Roman stated she does not think the “average” person would know that they could 

submit a letter to be on the committee.  The goal is to get as much participation as possible 

community-wide.  There was discussion in that past that if anything comes up for any committee 

it would be put out there so people could submit a letter of interest.   

 

Selectman Epperson agreed. 

 

Town Administrator Bergeron asked if this is for any position coming up, whether or not the 

current seated member is requesting reappointment.   

 

Vice-Chair Roman explained that legally it is no different than an open position.  If a term 

expires than that position is open.   

 

In regards to how people can get on a committee, Chair Winslow suggested that it be included on 

the website that people are encouraged to attend the committee’s meeting and express their 

interest.  That will at least give them some contact with the committee and help them to 

understand the process. 

 

Speaking to the expiring terms for members on the Recreation and Conservation Commissions, 

Vice-Chair Roman asked if they want to extend this another month to give people in the 

community a chance.  She pointed out that the current members can still serve until an 

appointment is made. 

 

It was agreed that because of the current situation the Town is under with COVID-19, the 

appointments that are being requested will be accepted and moving forward open positions will 

be posted on the website and Facebook to give residents a chance to submit a letter of interest to 

the chair of the board, committee or commission with a copy being sent to the select board. 

 

Motion by Keriann Roman to approve the reappointment Mike Garvan as member, 

Heather Reed as member and Danna Truslow as alternate, for a three-year term from 

April 1, 2020 through March 31, 2023, to the Conservation Commission.  Seconded by Bill 

Epperson. 

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

B. Recreation Commission – 3 Year Term 04/01/2020 – 03/31/3023 

1. Stephen King – reappointment as a member, email rec’d 03/202/2020 

2. Joseph Persechino – reappointment as a member, email rec’d 03/20/2020 

3. Recommendation letter rec’d 03/20/2020 from Gregg Mikolaities, Chair, per Lee Arthur 
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Motion by Keriann Roman to approve the reappointment of Stephen King and Joseph 

Persechino as members to the Recreation Commission for a three-year term from April 1, 

2020 through March 31, 2023.  Seconded by Bill Epperson. 

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

Vice-Chair Roman noted that these folks have put in a lot of time on these committees over the 

years and her comments were not a “knock” on them for their time.  It is just a matter of being as 

open as possible.  She thanked the members for their interest in staying on the committees, as it 

can be a lot of work. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

X. NEW BUSINESS 

 

Speaking to DPW Director McCarthy, Chair Winslow stated that one of the concerns is that 

because of the situation people are in right now, they may not be able to pay their taxes on a 

timely basis, which means there may be a cash flow problem for the Town.  He suggests that 

they discuss which capital items that were approved at the election could be delayed.  He noted 

that the projects include the salt shed; one-ton truck; parking road study; police cruiser and trash 

compactor.   

 

It was agreed the projects would be discussed at a future meeting and money would not be spent 

at this time for those items. 

 

Chair Winslow noted that the Town has money deposited at the TD Bank in a savings deposit so 

it will be protected.   

 

Vice-Chair Roman pointed out the Town is subject to the same insured deposit limits as 

everyone else, which is $250,000 through FDIC.  The rest of the money is secured through 

collateral that she had reviewed with Mike Coutu’s help two years ago.  She has the collateral 

agreement and is going to review it again.  She asked the Selectmen if they are okay with her 

reaching out to Mr. Coutu with any questions or concerns, as this is a very specialized area and 

this is his expertise. 

 

The Selectmen agreed. 

 

• The Selectmen requested that a Facebook link be added to the Town’s website.  

The Town’s Facebook page is closed for comments.  It is used as a way to get 

information out to the community.  There is a Facebook Page called Nextdoor where 

people can share their concerns in the community.  Vice-Chair Roman monitors that page 

and will often bring the concerns and comments back to the select board. 
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• The Selectmen reviewed and answered a questionnaire, along with Town Administrator 

Bergeron, from the independent auditors of the Town. 

 

XI. OLD BUSINESS 

None 

 

XII. OTHER BUSINESS 

 

A. Meeting Minutes: 

1. Meeting, Monday, February 10, 2020, 6:30 p.m., Town Hall 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to approve the minutes of February 10, 2020 as written.  Seconded 

by Bill Epperson.   

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

2. Non-Public Session, Monday, February 10, 2020 (1) per RSA 91-A:3, II (b) 

Hiring 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to approve the minutes of the Non-Public Session of February 10, 

2020 and to not seal.  Seconded by Keriann Roman.   

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

3. Meeting, Thursday, February 20, 2020, 4:00 p.m., Town Hall 

 

The following correction was noted: 

• Page 1, the large paragraph, 5th sentence should read:  They are going to sell the 

Trolley Barn and the money was going to renovate the TD Bank building. 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to approve the minutes of February 20, 2020 as amended.  

Seconded by Keriann Roman.   

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

 

Vice-Chair Roman stated that Larry Rocha chose not to be on the Beach Committee this year and 

some of the other members are stepping down as well.  She would like to thank the members, in 

particular Larry, for a lot of hard work with car counting, picture taking and monitoring beach 

access, which can be a thankless job.  The members have put in a lot of hard work and she thanks 

them for all the work they have done. 

 

The Selectmen agreed and requested a letter be sent to those leaving the committee thanking 

them for their service. 

 

Mr. Rocha thanked the Selectmen for their support.   
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ADJOURNMENT 

 

Motion by Bill Epperson to adjourn at 9:40 p.m.  Seconded by Keriann Roman.   

Aye - Keriann Roman; Aye - Bill Epperson; Aye - Phil Winslow. 

All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

 

 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Dyana F. Ledger 
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